MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 12 JANUARY 2015 AT 7.00PM

Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs C Allmond

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Maggs

Mr P Brown

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

Reverend Jane Hemmings (part)
9 Parishioners

1.APOLOGIES 

Councillor Mrs Fulljames
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

None 

3. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 10 November 2014 were approved. 

4. MATTERS ARISING
Aircraft Noise
· Members noted a letter dated 21 November from Wing Commander Robson of RAF Brize Norton. He confirmed that “Aircraft are to avoid, as far as possible, overflying the villages of Middleton Stoney etc…….”. Told us that he will re-brief crews. There was no agreement to discontinue the use of the Short Skyvan which is the noisiest aircraft. Notwithstanding the undertaking to re-brief crews, further overflying on 30/11 was reported from a number of sources. The response is not entirely satisfactory and on 15 December the Clerk wrote to AOC RAF High Wycombe and a reply is awaited. 
· In a telephone call Flight Lieutenant Dave Howell had told us that there is to be a new OC at Weston-on-the-Green early in 2015. He will advise us when she is in post and suggested that we can arrange for her to visit one of our PC meetings.   
Surface Water Drainage
· Mr Maggs will write to OCC Highways Department re blocked drains in Bicester Road. (Now done).  

Waste Bin – Bicester Road
Modest repair has been made.
Grass Cutting 

· The Clerk had advised OCC that we wish them to undertake the two free cuts per annum promised in the recent correspondence. He has asked OCC to advise the cost of extra cuts in due course when the area of grass has been ascertained and a further decision as to extra maintenance can then be made. 

5. FINANCE
Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Bank Interest
PO Rent 3rd Qtr
	£      1.68
£      3.00
	Safe Custody Fee

	£    1.00




Village Hall
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	PO Rent 3rd Qtr
	£    75.00
	
	


Playground – Treasury Stock Accrued  Interest
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Interest 8% Tsy Stock 2021 
	£  113.80
	
	


Budget & Precept

Budget papers with calculations and options for 2015/16 had been circulated by the Clerk. Post circulation the Clerk reported that CDC had made an error in calculating the Council Tax Reduction Scheme grant which will now be £91.09 rather than £505 which had originally been indicated. Notwithstanding this there is still opportunity to reduce the Precept for the next financial year. After some discussion and by a majority decision members agreed that a Precept of £2600 (reduced from £3200) be requested for the year 2015/16 and the Clerk will advise CDC.

Sub Station Lease 

· On 27/11 Brethertons stated they continue to await an undertaking re costs from SSE. On 11/12 the Clerk wrote to the Director of Legal Services at SSE to complain. Response received on 5 January and on 7 January Brethertons finally report some progress (presumably the costs issue has been resolved) and the draft lease has been returned to SSE. We await further developments. 
6. PLAYGROUND
· Nothing to report but a request was made to ensure that the date of Village Spring Clean organized by (CDC) does not clash with the date of the spring Playground maintenance. The Clerk will note.  
7.VILLAGE HALL
· VH Sign – Mr & Mrs Maggs are investigating.
· Repair to ceiling cladding is being dealt with.

· Christmas Bazaar raised £450.00

8. CORRESPONDENCE
1. Members noted a letter from Sir Tony Baldry re Broadband coverage. 

2. Members noted a letter to the Chairman from Reverend Jane Hemmings asking that the PC grant its permission for the erection of a permanent sign to the Church. Members discussed the issue of security of the Church but assuming the PCC is happy on that point and that Highways Department has no objections then members raised no objections. Reverend Hemmings thanked the PC for its support. The Clerk will write officially to Reverend Hemmings. 
3. Members noted a communication from Rural Oxfordshire Action Rally (ROAR) campaigning against ‘inappropriate and excessive housing development in Oxfordshire’. Whilst generally supportive of ROAR’s aspirations we have merely asked to be kept informed of activities.  

4. Communication received from CDC re briefing for Clerks re the May elections. The Clerk will attend a meeting on 11 February at Bodicote.  

Electoral Review of Cherwell
· Latest draft recommendations received for further consultation. Proposes 48 Councillors with 16 Wards each represented by 3 Councillors. Reasoning is that this facilitates the CDC policy of electing’ by thirds’. We have responded by saying we still see no reason why there cannot be 48 Wards each having 1 Councillor. Under the draft arrangements Middleton Stoney would be part of a new Ward called ‘Fringford and Heyfords’ with 3 Councillors representing us. 
9. PLANNING MATTERS 
14/0169/F – The Garden Cottage, School Lane. Approved.

13/01802/F – Mr D Smith, Romany Gypsy pitches – Caulcott. Notice of Appeal received.

Cherwell District Council – Local Plan. 

· The Hearing Sessions recommenced on 9 December 2014. The Chairman attended sessions on 16 December (in part re NWB Eco Town) and 18 December re Upper Heyford. 
· The Chairman was able to articulate to the Inspector our concerns regarding the traffic impacts within the village of Middleton Stoney of the extra 1600 houses proposed for Heyford Park. Once again CDC and OCC representatives attempted to make light of this issue by stating that appropriate ‘mitigation’ measures would be put it in place. It is by no means clear what these measures could be and Mr Maggs has received a copy of a technical note prepared by Atkins for OCC which remains largely non-specific. When the technical note has been studied we will write to OCC to ask for its specific proposals. 

· The Chairman reported that the outcome of the modified Local Plan will be determined in March by the Inspector.      
EP Barrus Ltd

Under Urgent Business arrangements we had agreed response to: 
· 14/0205/HYBRID – Proposal to build a 22,000 sq.m. manufacturing and distribution facility on greenfield land to West of Chilgrove Drive and immediately adjacent to the former RAF Upper Heyford airbase. 

· We have objected as follows: 

· It is a ‘greenfield’ site and there are other ‘brownfield’ sites in and around Bicester which could be utilised.

· The company’s analysis of alternative sites should be revisited.

· If the development is to be allowed then:

·  it should be within the current perimeter of the base. 

· there must be a routeing agreement which ensures access to and from the site is via J10 M40. 
· This application will be determined by CDC Planning Committee in due course and it is proposed that our objections will be circulated to members of the Planning Committee immediately prior to the meeting.  
North West Bicester - Eco Town (NWB) 
Supplementary Planning Document Consultation.

· For response by 23 January. There is inference within the documents that traffic wishing to access M40 can use the B4030/B430 through Middleton Stoney village and northward to J10 of M40. Members agreed that we respond objecting to this assumption and stating that access to M40 should be via J9 with NWB traffic using Vendee Drive. We will also reiterate our concerns re the re-alignment Howes Lane. (see response related to 14/01968/F) below.  
Under Urgent Business arrangements we had agreed response to: 
· 14/01968/F - A2Dominion South Limited – A4095 NW Strategic Link Road. In line with our response for 14/01384/OUT submitted in September we have restated our concerns re the logic of replacing Howes Lane (currently part of the Bicester perimeter road) with a ‘single carriageway, low speed’ road through the new site. If this new road is also subject to traffic calming measures then it will be wholly unsuitable as a perimeter road especially for HGVs and undermines the usefulness of the newly created Vendee Drive. 

Villiers Park House

· It was reported that further building work is taking place. It seems that this may be a new building to replace an old one which has been demolished but it is not clear whether planning permission is required for the new build. The Clerk will write to CDC Enforcement Officer to ask him to look into the matter. 
10. OXON CC
No report.    

11. CHERWELL DC
Councillor Andrew Fulljames reported:

· It is not proposed to increase Council Tax for 2015/16. It has not increased for 5 years.

· CDC continues to work with both South Northants Council and Stratford-upon-Avon District Council in order to contain costs. 

12. TRAFFIC
· Weight limit on Northbound B430. The Chairman will continue to attempt to liaise with Ardley with Fewcott and Weston-on-the-Green Parish Councils to progress lobbying of OCC.
Community Speedwatch
· Briefing meeting arranged for 19 January 2015 has been postponed due to the unavailability of PC Kidd of Thames Valley Police. The Clerk will obtain a fresh selection of dates from PC Kidd and re-arrange the meeting.
13. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
Speeding

· Considerable concern expressed regarding speeding through the village especially on Heyford Road where there is a particular concern re schoolchildren. 
· The Chairman outlined the investigations undertaken by the PC in the recent past regarding traffic calming measures and Vehicle Activated Signs (VAS). For a number of reasons it is not appropriate to introduce chicanes or traffic humps on our roads and the overall efficacy of VAS and other signage is (according to Highways Department statistics) limited. The Chairman also hoped that the community would support the Community Speedwatch initiative promoted by Thames Valley Police when the initial briefing takes place.  
· It was agreed that Police monitoring is the most effective deterrent but that there seems to be less Police activity in our village than hitherto. The Clerk will write PC Caroline Brown to ask that regular speed monitoring takes place.  

Dog Bins
· As previously reported, members do not agree that Dog Bins should be provided.  The vast majority of dog walkers do pick up dog excrement and dispose of it at home but it was reported that some dog owners do not. It was explained that any specific instance could be reported to the CDC Dog Warden who would take appropriate action. 

General Litter 
· The preponderance of litter on the verges and roads within the parish was generally deplored. Mr Maggs & Mrs Allmond will write to CDC Environmental Services to request more frequent litter picking. 

· Mr Brown reported that instances of fly-tipping are generally dealt with very speedily by CDC when reported.  
Village Web-site
· Kath Moss is willing to set up and administer a village web-site to include space for all organisations, including the Parish Council, within the village to place articles and reports. Members felt this was worth pursuing. Costs are unknown at this point and not formally agreed by members but they are thought to be modest. Kath will start the process and liaise with the PC through the Clerk as necessary.  
14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
None 
15. NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held on Monday 9 March 2015 at 7.00pm. 
Meeting closed at 8.00 pm        
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